
MEETING OF

FINMERE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of meeting held on 5th January 2021 remotely via Zoom
Present:-
Councillors, Mike Kerford-Byrnes (MKB) (Chairman), Katherine Grimston (KG) (Vice Chairman), Mike Kirby (MK), Steven Trice (ST), Peter Goss (PG), Joanne Brooks (JB) and Tim Ayling (TA) 
In attendance:- 
County Councillor Ian Corkin (IC), Sharron Chalcraft (SC) (Parish Clerk and RFO) and one member of the public
1.  APOLOGIES (19.31)
No apologies were received. 
2.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND INVOLVEMENT (19.32)

ST declared an involvement in Village Hall issues.  JB declared an involvement in PC logo issues.
3.  MINUTES (19.33)
The minutes of the meeting of 1st of December 2020 were approved with corrections.

At this point the flooding (Section 10) was discussed so that IC could attend another meeting.  IC also reported that covid infection rates were rising, with Oxford University confirming that they had already passed the April peak.  The vaccine rollout is proceeding across Oxfordshire and it is hoped there will be a high percentage of take up.
4.  MATTERS ARISING (20.24)
4.01
20mph Speed Limit  The scheme is progressing toward adoption and roll out by OCC.  It has been pointed out that this can sometimes be a ‘perceived problem’ and it is felt it would be best to survey the parish before spending large amounts of money.  It may be that the speeding signs already put in place have made an impact.  Dave Catling (DC), OCC Highways, has sent notes of his visit and the estimated cost of the scheme would be around £6,400, with another £250 - £300 per street for a speed survey.  JB points out that a limit will deter HS2 diverted traffic from using the village as a cut through, all agree this would be a benefit.  ST feels that the best streets to include in any limit would be Valley Rd, Mere Rd, Fulwell Rd and Water Stratford Rd.  He feels that Valley Rd and Fuwell Rd would be the best roads to carry out a speed test on as the other roads in the village (other than the Old Banbury Rd) are unlikely to have speeds in excess of 30 mph.  It is decided to proceed with a speed test for Valley Rd, proposed ST, seconded JB, carried unanimously.  SC is to order this from DC.  ST suggests that support could be sought for assistance with the costs, which DC had mentioned might be available, and that SC should check whether all roads to be involved in the limit would need their own test, and whether there would be help with the considerable costs involved if so .  c/f
4.02
Sports Pavilion Issues  The VHMC have not met.  The Sports Club was informed of the waiver and reminded of the timing of next year’s payment.  c/f
4.03
Spinney Acquisition Funding  JB has sent the PC valuation to the Mixbury Trust.  The Trust have intimated to JB a figure that would be acceptable to them.  This figure is considered by the PC to be far too high, although it is appreciated that the Trustees must obtain the best price possible for the land in order to fulfil their charter.  After discussing issues which could possibly impact on the price the PC authorises JB to inform the Trust of a lower offer which the PC is willing to make, proposed MKB, seconded KG, carried unanimously.  c/f
4.04
Defibrillator Guardianship  A new battery needed to be fitted under urgent business.  The invoice has arrived, see Section 5 below.  SC has received a form from SCAS (South Central Ambulance Service) requesting updated information on the defibrillator.  SC and MK are to liaise on getting this filled in.  Roger Blake has not yet looked at the cabinet.  c/f

4.05
Emergency Vehicle Access Signs  c/f

4.06
Cross Tree bench  JB has looked at the bench and is sure she has the right metal sections to make it secure.  TA still has the Postcrete.  A working party will be needed once restrictions are lifted.  c/f

4.07
Playing field boundary trees  There will need to be a spray off of the area to be planted.  JB is happy to do this.  JB will ask the Mixbury Trust for permission to put in a ‘sound barrier and shelter belt’ of trees along the whole boundary, as some of this area is still owned by the Trust.  A working party will need to be arranged in the spring if possible due to restrictions.  c/f

4.08
HS2 Properties  SC has requested owner details for Cypress Cottage from the Land Registry and should hear shortly.  Work is currently being carried out on the property.  c/f
4.09
20/03217/APP – Finmere Aerodrome – to erect roadside services (garage and coffee shop)  SC formulated, circulated and submitted a response, receipt of which has been acknowledged.  
4.10
Rural Broadband Funding  TA has had no new information on this issue.
4.11
Traveller Site  TA has heard nothing new on this issue.  c/f

4.12
Footpath beside Banbury Rd  Having corresponded with Beth Rutherford (OCC) SC was advised to report this issue on fix-my-street.  The reply was that the PC were to be asked to act.  There will need to be a working party when restrictions allow.  The broken bollard is still being investigated, SC is to chase this up, KG points out that there is a dangerous hole in the path where the bollard stood.  c/f

4.13
Defibrillator Invoice  The invoice for the new cabinet and sign has been paid.

4.14
Wreath Contribution  This has been paid and thanks received.
4.15
Internal Auditor  Nothing has been heard from Phil Hood, Arrow Accounting.  SC has obtained a list of alternative auditors from OALC and has made a preliminary email approach.  An auditor should be in place by the end of January.  c/f
4.16
Christmas Lights and Carol Service  This went well and was enjoyed by all.  The PC thanks JB for her hard work on this event.  Some £240 was raised, the amount being split between the Church and the Village Hall.
4.17
FPC Logo  JB has been in touch with her god daughter who has suggested that, considering the logo is normally used in correspondence, it would be best to concentrate on a black and white version, which can be simplified by using less symbols, this is to be presented soon.  This will be payable under general administration, in the same way as the website.  c/f

4.18
Notice Boards  ST, MK and PG have done their best to clear the respective boards of clutter and staples.  Unfortunately, all three notice boards were vandalised over the holiday period and the folders used by SC for documentation were ripped up.  SC is to obtain some more if possible.
4.19
Mud on the Road  MKB has been in contact with OCC on this matter.  They have visited the site on an inspection and have approached the operators concerning improved measures, MKB is waiting to hear of the outcome.

4.20
HGV Traffic  MKB has contacted Lorraine Kelly, Fusion, but has had no reply so far.  c/f

4.21
Social Media Training  SC has booked this under urgent business and JB has received her invite.  c/f

4.22
Website  SC has made the suggested changes, adding a newsletter page and update alerts in some page headings.  MKB is to forward earlier newsletters for adding to the page in due course.  

4.23
HS2 and Mixbury Trees  This matter is still under investigation.  c/f

4.24
Van at Village Hall  This has now gone.

5.  FINANCIAL REPORT (21.02)

The quarterly financial report and the bank reconciliation were presented. 

It was reported that there was £13,254.04 in the Treasurer Account and £4,824.30 in the Business Money Manager Account. 
The transactions for October and November have been reported at previous meetings.  

The following had been paid out during December:

£497.94 to Wel Medical Ltd – (capital expenditure – defibrillator cabinet and sign)

£100.00 to Royal British Legion – (S145 – wreath for community service)

£312.20 to SC - (general admin – for Clerk and RFO duties and internet and website costs)

There is one invoice for payment for the defibrillator replacement battery in the sum of £203.94, SC is to pay this by bacs, proposed MKB, seconded MK, carried unanimously.
SC is to send documents to MKB for signature.
6. S19/S137/URGENT BUSINESS (21.08)
No requests for funding have been received.  The replacement defibrillator battery and the social media training were ordered under urgent business.  The response for the airfield planning application (see Section 4.09 above) was circulated and submitted under urgent business.
7.  FINMERE LANDFILL SITE UPDATE (21.10)
A report received from the EA (Environment Agency) has been circulated in a newsletter.  There was an odour problem over the Christmas period.  When the monitoring device was checked it was found to have recorded a spike at that time.  MKB has written to Victoria Prentis MP requesting the involvement of senior EA representatives in this matter.  Enforcement is only prolonging the problem for the village, not causing a problem for the operators.  He has received no reply.  
8.  PLAYING FIELD PROGRESS AND CONDITION (21.15)
The sorting out of the leases is still ongoing.  
JB has walked the field and reports no problems with the ground although there are some rabbit holes developing.
9.  NEW RESIDENTS NOTIFICATIONS (21.18)
There are no known new residents this month.  
10.  FLOODING (19.34)

This item was dealt with early on the agenda as IC needed to attend another meeting.  

There was considerable and widespread flooding in the village from December 23rd.  Tingewick was also flooded.  The EA monitor in Stoke Lyne reported 60mm of rain in 4 hours on the 23rd, the average for a month is 56mm.  The PC extend their sympathies to all those affected and thank everyone who reported issues and concerns, on the spot observations will be very helpful in planning any future mitigations.
The OCC Flood Response Office emergency team will be liaising with County Councillors and local councils.  Fire and rescue services responded and at least one vulnerable person was rescued from their home.  

OCC would like to see a flood resilience plan being put in place at parish level.  This can be run by the Emergency Planning team who can also advise on establishing the plan.  Points to cover include – where are warnings displayed/where to obtain the most accurate weather forecasts/who do we call to find detailed information/more direct parish contact numbers/possible preventative measures (including equipment like pumps, sandbags, signage)/riparian responsibilities/community communication (WhatsApp group etc)/who is vulnerable/evacuation plans.  IC will copy the parish in on any OCC responses.  IC thanks SC for the report on the flooding in the village, including councillor observations, that she forwarded to him.
The member of the public present, a landowner in the village, spoke to a consultant on the matter of village drainage a while ago.  This expert explained that there is very little drop in height between the village pond and the final outflow to the stream in the field beyond The Pines and that the pipe actually runs uphill just before the discharge point.  This results in a slow speed through the pipe which can lead to a build up of silt, especially as the last section of pipe is old, has a rough internal surface and an adverse slope.  Ten years ago, a plastic pipe was installed along the Fulwell Road, but this joins a section of old pipe to feed into the stream along with another pipe coming down Valley Rd.  This leads to turbulence and slows down the speed of the water at this critical point.  Slow speed and silt can lead to a backflow with water being forced back out of the drains.

A resident had emailed to point out that the drains in front of his property in Mere Road appeared to be blocked on the 23rd and he attempted to clear them with rods, but with no success.  Upon contacting OCC, who are responsible for the storm drain system, he was told that they had been inspected some 6 months ago and are not due to be checked for another four years.  IC explains that the inspection cycle was lengthened to four years as a result of austerity measures.  There is a smarter approach coming, with quicker response times.  These drains have a large sump trap to restrict any gravel and debris, this can make the drains appear blocked when actually they are flowing normally.  
The PC wonders if pumps would help at the Cross Tree to send the surface water into the stream directly.  It is likely that these would be prohibitively expensive and there would be a practical problem with deploying and operating them in such a way as to move the water a sufficient distance.  Also, TA suggests that there may be preventative measures, such as dagger boards, that could keep properties safe.  MKB explains that the water does not seem to enter through doors or windows, but rather to come up through the floor.  One resident has been flooded 8 times since they moved into their property.  JB points out that her experience in Mere Rd at a property that was flooded was also that water seemed to be bubbling up from the soakaway rather than flowing from the street.  
MKB points out that the water doesn’t just come from an overflowing pond.  Much further down Fulwell Rd water is pouring onto the road from the surrounding fields and then running down the road surface.  KG points out that at least there was no problem with sewage drainage this time.  
The PC feels that an expert report is needed.  This can cover such mitigations as pumps, door slides etc.  Should the PC approach OCC first or consider their options?  The member of the public present points out that OCC is not expert in such matters.  JB feels it may be better to get a private report from a hydrological engineer, the member of the public supports that suggestion.  IC will send any OCC documentation to the PC for passing on information to residents, one of whom has complained about the general response.  The PC feels that councillors did what they could in the situation, visiting flooded properties, wading into flood waters to examine the drains (which proved to be functioning at Cross Tree as vortices were observed) and making offers of help to affected residents.  

The PC feels that if the information from OCC is not sufficient then a report needs to be obtained.  The situation of drain clearance in Mere Road needs to be addressed.  As for the Cross Tree area, once the drains at Cross Tree overflow it is very difficult to prevent the properties there from being affected.  The resident points out that The Pines development was actually placed on the old flood plain.  There are several options but how effective they would be is uncertain.  The storm drain on the verge in front of The Pines could be lowered, JB points out that it is currently proud of its surroundings, the pipe at the stream end could be lowered to give a greater head pressure, though this would be very difficult to do, or a second pipe, which leads from further up Valley Rd into the stream could be cleared, OCC were asked to look at this when the plastic pipe was fitted but declined.  

The landowner points out that the stream was flowing when he checked it at about 4.30pm on the afternoon of the 23rd.  JB explains that when she passed through Cross Tree on her way to the shops at around 5.30pm the situation was manageable, with the Cross Tree area of the road flooded but the water being held back from flooding the fronts of properties by the hump in the road.  At that point residents were more concerned that their properties could be flooded from the rear as the field behind had flooded, and water was encroaching up their rear garden.  By 6.15pm a resident had rung to say that they had been flooded from the front.  By the time JB returned at around 6.30pm the water in front of at least one of the houses was thigh deep.  The Fire Service attended but were unable to pump out as there was nowhere to pump to.  
OCC did attend and clear out the debris from the Valley Rd gullies shortly after the incident but unfortunately there was a burst water main on the path to the Church on the 27th and more debris was produced by the resultant road works and was washed along Valley Rd.  There should be a formal request to get them cleared.  It is possible the PC could hire a gulley cleaner wagon for the purpose, but ST agreed to take this up with Thames Water first, as it was their responsibility to clean up after the burst water main.

11.  PARISH CLERK HOUR’S DIARY (21.20)

The hours worked for the quarter were some 5.5 hours more than last year at 71, this being due to the timing of meetings and when agendas needed preparing.  SC is happy that the hours are within parameters.  

12.  ROAD REPAIRS (21.23)

There are no specific issues with potholes but the condition of the whole of the Water Stratford Rd is bad.

13.  PARISH PRECEPT REVIEW (21.26)

A revenue and expenditure estimates sheet had been produced and circulated with explanations of the various headings.  

Income had increased due to the receipt of funding from HS2 for the village hall improvements, but this money has been spent on the hall and does not increase the amount available to the PC for other expenses.  Other income had dropped due to the pandemic, with a payment holiday being extended to the Sports Club.  It is hoped that things will return to normal next year.  

Outgoings have been lower than expected overall, despite a rise in running costs and capital spending, with no legal fees needing to be paid and very little S137 expenditure.  There may well be rises in expenditure next year due to the pandemic and there will very probably be legal costs.  

A reserve of one year’s precept is recommended for PC’s.  The PC now has more than one year in reserve, in addition to earmarked reserves for mower costs of £3,000.  Any excess reserves can be used to go toward the payment for the spinney.  
ST pointed out that the grass cutting contribution from the Sports Club rises to £600 next year, followed by rises in line with the RPI.  ST also points out that there will be mower servicing costs in the coming year.  These are usually around £500 but in view of there having been no service this year the costs could be higher, perhaps as high as £1,000.  JB points out that legal fees could be higher than the budgeted figure and that a report on flooding will cost several hundred pounds.  MKB feels that any excess could come from the S137 amount, as flood prevention is a village benefit.  
After consideration it was decided that there is sufficient flexibility in the budget for next year and the precept should remain unchanged at £11,330, proposed MKB, seconded KG, carried unanimously.  SC is to submit the precept request.
14.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS (21.51)

APP/C3105/W/20/3255385 – land at the former Kings Head – development of 5 properties – appeal dismissed – this was discussed at the December meeting under Section 13.

15.  CORRESPONDENCE (21.53)

Correspondence for meeting – 

None
Emails printed – 

Matters Arising issues – see Section 4 above

Emails forwarded –

Issues already covered on agenda
Various Covid updates – for information

Oxfordshire Strategic Vision consultation – for information

Licensing consultation – for information

OALC December update – including a piece about councillors having official email addresses (councillors are to think about this), news about 20’s Plenty (see Section 4.01 above), a report on rural bus services (the Comet is still suspended) and a table of precepts (the average rise in PC precepts last year was 4%)
Gigaclear news on broadband rollout – engineers will be in Finmere in the coming weeks checking on the route for the new door to door rollout of high-speed internet

Usual reports

16.  ANY OTHER BUSINESS (21.58)
Borrow Pit  JB points out that given the flooding in the village there should be some concerns about the borrow pit.  If the containment there was breached then millions of litres of water might inadvertently escape, flowing directly into the village.  This issue needs to be flagged up and the holding capacity needs to be increased.  MKB agrees that once the re-submission has gone in this issue will be raised.  JB also passes on an offer from residents to help with their historical knowledge of the village and flooding issues in the past, they are happy to be called and asked for any information that may help.  

Volunteers  SC points out that the new lockdown restrictions, and advice to the most vulnerable to return to shielding, may mean added pressure on the volunteer network.  She is to email all volunteers and check that they are happy to continue.
17.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING (22.03)
The date of the next meeting is to be February 2nd.  Meeting closed at 22.04.
CORRESPONDENCE CIRCULATED
None
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